- SWORN STATEMENT
|V|ctor|

My name is | ()(3). (b)(6) l My current unit is Basic Training
Unit located at Fort Jackson, South Carolina. I am currently a
First Sergeant in the United States Army.

In July 2008, I was the First Sergeant for Chosen Company, Camp
Blessing, Afghanistan. As of July 2008, I had been with Chosen
Company since December 2006. I took them through the pre-
deployment workups and deployed with them.

As the First Sergeant for Chosen Company my responsibilities
included overseeing manning, administration, morale and welfare
of the troops and providing advice to the commander

My participation in the planning for Operation Rock Move

consisted mostly of assisting Captain) and providing him
with my opinion on several issues. The XO primarily worked
logistics, however Captain f)3) (n)e)would ask for my opinion
regarding soldiers’ needs. Occasionally, I would state my

opinion on OPORDS, but I did not have any significant input,

My duties relating to the RIP/TOA being conducted in July 2008
consisted of making sure gear was being packed down, moving
barracks, and cleaning certain sides of the barracks. I was
more focused on getting gear out because at this point we had
less than a month to accomplish this. In addition, since we
were going to Wanat, I had to switch and rotate people who were

coming back from COP Bella and those who were going to Wanat.
I spoke with Sergeant First Class (bh)(3) (b)6) before his platoon

pushed up to Wanat. He had concerns about the move to Wanat
because it was so close to the time for the platoon tco leave
Afghanistan and return home. I shared the same concerns as
well, and discussed this with the battalion XO MAJ [b)3) ()], the

S-3 MAJ Himes and the OPS SGM, SGM Koenig. I told them that we
would do what we had to do and what we were told to do, but that

I was not comfortable about going. Again, we were at the end of
the tour for the soldiers and they were supposed to be going

home within the next 14 days. Both SFC ()g3).b@and his platoon[Yankee |
felt something was going to happen at Wanat.
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The sense that something was going to happen at Wanat stemmed
from what happened at COP Bella. The insurgents were prepared
for an attack at COP Bella. They had hit us there a couple of
times, which is something they had never really done before. We
also had a big aircraft incident at COP Bella in which an Apache
blew up a truck full of guys, which upset the locals. In my
opinion, the insurgents were already staged and ready to hit COP
Bella, but they did not know we were moving from COP Bella.

I believe the insurgents shifted their planned attack from COP
Bella to Wanat. Prior to the move, Wanat was never a dangerous
area. Although we encountered one ambush where an individual
was injured, the town of Wanat did not pose a real threat. The
only worry was that the insurgents coming down from COP Bella.

Oscar
I spoke with Captaing)a), p)6@and told him that I did not think we

should go to Wanat. I told him that we should let the incoming

unit decide what they wanted to do upon their arrival and then

focus on our own current tasks. Captain b)), (6] agreed with me
pbut understood Colonel| ®)3) b6 |desire to set-up wanat for the|Diamond|

incoming unit so they would not have to. capt (b)3), (b)) @id not
agree with that reason, but did his job as he was told to do.

No one expected a fire fight of that magnitude to happen, and I
am pretty sure that if we ever thought that something like that
was going to happen we would not have gone.

I know the platoon at Wanat had run short on water on at least
one occasion, but the platoon could not have gone “black” on
water due to having a river next to them and Iodine tablets
available to them. I never heard of the platoon being short on
M.R.E’s, however from day one, the platoon did not have the
proper gear. There was a contract for an outside contractor to
deliver a large front loader. The contractor never delivered
the equipment, so the Army sent a Bobcat. The smaller Bobcat
could not reach up into the seven foot HESCO baskets. The
platoon had ample HESCOS, concertina wire, and sandbags. There
were at least three or four times where Helos would come in and
drop supplies at Wanat.

Everywhere we went and every FOB we had ever built, I felt were
death traps. This went for Ranch House, COP Bella, and Wanat.
There ig high ground on all sides, and there is not much you can
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apout it. In Afghanistan, there is no sound FOB because it is
hard to accomplish. It is not realistic to put a FOB on the top
of the biggest mountain for protection.

I never had an issue with putting a FOB in Wanat. The locals
were friendly and I never had issues with them until a week OY
two prior to the attack. Admittedly, there were some key things
we did not take quite serious enough, such as the week or two
prior to the attack when the CO tried to conduct a shuura and
none of the locals showed up. additionally, everywhere we would
go and everything we would do, we would receive intel stating
there would be attacks. Based on our intel, we knew there was
going to be an attack on Wanat, but we figured it would be more
of a harassing attack.

When I arrived in Wanat on 13 July I had an eerie feeling. I
saw a lot of bullet holes and smoke. T had the QRF drive their
vehicles straight through the town and did not know what was
going on. There was still enemy in the location the QRF was
driving to, and I think that split the enemy element up. They
still had people in the Mosque and in the bazaar. The
insurgents had us all pinned down, and the attack lasted around
40 minutes after my arrival.

Captain()and I spoke with Major [b)3) bie]after the battle. He
had asked for the CO‘s and my opinion as to whether we should
stay in Wanat or pull out. We were at Wanat for three days
following the attack and Colonel [ 0@, b)e |made the decision to|[Delta]
withdraw from Wanat. Once the word came down for a withdrawal
from Wanat, I felt it was a good thing to leave. My soldiers
were also happy with the decision to leave Wanat. They had
uneasy feelings going into Wanat in the first place, and did not
want to stay there after the attack.

T am not aware of any issues the soldiers had with the small
arms weapons. I pelieve that the only reason there may have
been malfunctions with some of the weapons, such as the M4's,
was because the soldiers were firing large amounts of ammunition
through them in such a short period of time that it did
something to the inside of the rifles causing malfunctions.
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AFFIDAVIT

HAVE READ OR HAVE HAD READ TO ME THIS STATEMENT WHICH BEGINS ON PAGE 1 AND ENDS ON
TEMENT IS TRUE.

THE
STATEMENT. | HAVE MADE THIS STATEMENT FREELY WITHOUT HOPE (b)(3), (b)(6) FHOUT THREAT OF

(b)3). (b)(6)

TOIOTY O 7 Oy v —

Subscribad and swom to before me, a person orized by

law to administer oaths, this i day of

b)(3), (b
(b)(3), (b)(6) - (b)(3), (b)(6)
R ¥ =" AW /TY /715 58" o a0
(b)(6) (Typed Name of Person Administenng oy

A AR OO T VLN YL ___A&;_M wils n__-fl -
ORGANIZATION OR ADDRESS (Authority To ister Oaths)
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